

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE

Board of Directors

GEORGE W. BEADLE, President
PAUL B. SEARS, President Elect
WARREN WEAVER, Retiring President
WALLAGE R. BRODE
JOHN R. DUNNING
MARK H. INGRAHAM
PAUL E. KLOPSTEG
CHAUNCEY D. LEAKE
MARGARET MEAD
THOMAS PARK
LAURENCE H. SNYDER
PAUL A. SCHERER, Treasurer
DAEL WOLFLE, Administrative Secretary

DAEL WOLFLE, Acting Editor CHARLOTTE V. MEETING, Assistant Editor

Editorial Board

MARK H. ADAMS WALLACE R. BRODE KARL LARK-HOROVITZ EDWIN M. LERNER WILLIAM L. STRAUS, JR.

BENTLEY GLASS

Editorial Staff

Pearl Bobier, Catherine H. Borras, Beverly Buhnerkempe, Sarah S. Dees, Joan Dell, Oliver W. Heatwole, M. Dale Hooper, Yukie Kozai, Ellen E. Murphy, Robert V. Ormes, Bethsabe Pedersen, Joseph Turner, Jacquelyn Vollmer

EARL J. SCHERAGO, Advertising Representative

SCIENCE, founded in 1880, is published each Friday by the American Association for the Advancement of Science at Business Press, Lancaster, Pa. Entered at the Lancaster, Pa., Post Office as second class matter under the Act of 3 March 1879.

SCIENCE is indexed in the Reader's Guide to Periodical Literature and in the Industrial Arts Index.

All correspondence should be addressed to SCIENCE, 1515 Massachusetts Ave., NW, Washington 5, D.C. Manuscripts should be typed with double spacing and submitted in duplicate. The AAAS assumes no responsibility for the safety of manuscripts or for the opinions expressed by contributors.

Change of address: The notification should reach us 4 weeks in advance. If possible, please furnish an address stencil label from a recent issue. Be sure to give both old and new addresses, including zone numbers, if any.

Annual subscriptions: \$7.50; foreign postage, \$1; Canadian postage, 50¢. Single copies, 25¢. Special rates to members of the AAAS. Cable address: Advancesci, Washington.

The AAAS also publishes THE SCIENTIFIC MONTHLY.



The Small Foundation

On a single recent day the Ford Foundation announced grants totaling \$500 million to increase faculty salaries and to improve medical education and practice. This is philanthropy on the grand scale, a scale so grand that the amount exceeds the combined capital resources of the two foundations next in order of size after the Ford Foundation.

Great wealth makes possible such a broadside attack and permits a foundation to support a number of different efforts. A small foundation must necessarily use a different method of making its resources effective, for trying to do on a small scale what the great foundations can do on a large scale might merely dissipate its resources and would certainly accomplish little that is distinctive. If it is to be a significant factor in the philanthropic picture, the small foundation must look about for a worth-while task on which it will not duplicate the work of larger foundations. The Bok Peace prize of a quarter of a century ago was a dramatic illustration of the distinctive use of relatively small resources and made the sponsoring American Foundation known to many who otherwise would never have heard of it.

The American Foundation was established in 1924 by the late Edward W. Bok with an endowment of \$2 million to be used for charitable, scientific, literary, and educational purposes and to promote the welfare of mankind. It has recently completed a study that is distinctive and has special significance for science: publication of a two-volume work entitled *Medical Research: A Midcentury Survey*. In preparation for 15 years, the report was given a ceremonial launching by the foundation on 15 November and was published the following day by Little, Brown and Company.

The theme of the report is that the best hope of solving major outstanding medical problems lies in fundamental research in the basic sciences. The first volume is a critical analysis of contemporary agencies interested in medical research. The second takes nine illustrative problems—for example, cancer, rheumatic conditions, and alcoholism—and examines the relationships between basic research and their eventual solutions.

Obviously such a work drew upon the resources of many organizations and had the assistance of many persons. Special help came from a consulting committee of 26 eminent scientists and clinicians. But the lion's share of the credit for a well done job, the consultants say, belongs to Esther Everett Lape and her assistants on the American Foundation staff. The consultants were enthusiastic in their praise for Miss Lape's skill in organizing and interpreting, accuracy of reporting, and clarity of writing.

The report is directed primarily to the medical practitioner, but it is also, as one critic wrote, "lucid enough for the layman and detailed enough for the scientist in the field." Limited funds could have been used in other ways than to write such an impressive stock-taking and direction-pointing analysis as this report is. But certainly the impact on medical thinking and quite likely the contribution to the solution of major medical problems will be much greater than could have been achieved by an equal amount of money spent in more customary and less imaginative ways.—D. W.